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August 16, 2004
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am transmitting for the King County Council’s consideration, a motion and an ordinance for the creation of Road Improvement District 133 (RID 133).  In accordance with RCW 36.88, the motion establishes the intent of the Council to create the RID, set a date for a public hearing on the information of the RID and provide for notification to all property owners with the proposed RID.  The proposed ordinance creates RID 133, orders the improvements, authorizes interim financing, and confirms the assessment roll against the properties within said district.  

RID 133 will provide for the construction of NE 52nd Street, from Ames Lake-Carnation Road NE to 298th Avenue NE.  The project is located within Council District 3.  Assessments to the property owners and the County from the Enhanced RID participation project fund will jointly fund the RID 133 road improvements.  The completion of the RID improvements will result in a public road maintained by King County.  

In the 1970’s, King County land subdivision policies permitted the subdividing of parcels of land into short subdivisions of four lots.  Those policies also permitted short subdivisions to piggyback onto each other without providing road improvements.  There are approximately 80 parcels of land being served from NE 52nd Street.  A road maintenance association was created in the 1970’s to provide for maintenance of NE 52nd Street as well as other stem roads.  Unfortunately, the road maintenance agreement was such that only $25 per year was established as the fee per property owner.  The language in the agreement stated that revisions could be adopted but it would require 100% approval to make changes.  In approximately 1981, Road Services Division staff and the Councilmember for the area at the time met with a citizens group in attempts to assist them in finding a resolution to the rising cost of maintenance and the restrictive and inefficient road maintenance agreement.  An RID proposal was presented at that time but there was insufficient support.  

The private road maintenance association then employed a new tactic in drafting a new road maintenance agreement that would apply to new purchasers of property.  This second generation agreement established annual rates more in tune with costs at the time and had different requirements for changing the annual dues.  There are currently three different agreements in place so there are inequitable dues being paid and the cost of maintaining the road continues to climb.  Costs of enforcing the collection of dues are better utilized for road maintenance so many property owners (absentee generally) do not make payment on a regular basis if at all.  There have been two other RID proposals made to this community since the initial 1980 proposal.  None were successful.

The project limits and the scope of improvements have been presented to and discussed with property owners in a public meeting on June 30, 2003.  Many questions about procedure and how the funding mechanism works were discussed.  At the conclusion of the meeting the property owners requested the petition be drafted and circulated.  The petition was returned with signatures representing 77% of the lineal front footage and 72% of the assessment area.  RCW 36.88 requires 51% in each of the categories.

It is expected that some opposition to inclusion in the assessment boundary will evolve as we move through the formation stages.  It is anticipated that opposition will present arguments that they utilize a different dirt easement road as legal access to their properties.  This dirt road extends southerly from NE 52nd Street and intersects with Tolt Hill Road.  It will be impractical to assume that the opposition will not utilize a public paved roadway of NE 52nd Street and access to Ames Lake-Carnation Road over using a rough privately maintained dirt easement road.  Opposition is also expected to claim the County should pay for all the improvements, and/or include stem roads as part of the project.  NE 52nd Street would not meet qualifications as a Capital Improvement Project and the stem roads were evaluated as part of the initial RID project.  Proponents of the RID and Road Services Division staff concluded that the costs of improving all roads would make the project unfeasible.  The strategy is to improve the stem roads through smaller RID’s upon completion of the 5-year assessment pay period for the NE 52nd Street portion or with road association funds.  The stem roads cannot be improved and accepted by the County for maintenance until NE 52nd Street is improved.  Opponents will have an opportunity to present arguments against the project through the filing of written objections and presentation of arguments at the public hearing.  All property owners within the assessment boundary, whether they signed the petition or not, will receive notification of the process and the date of the public hearing on the formation and assessment roll. 

NE 52nd Street improvements will consist of converting the private road easement into public 
right-of-way, grading, upgrading of existing cross culverts and driveway culverts where necessary, regrading ditches, installation of gravel base, and paving with asphalt concrete Class B to a width of 22 feet.  Gravel shoulders will be installed.  A State Environmental Protection Act (SEPA) checklist has been completed and no impacts were identified.  There is a Native American cultural resource site in the vicinity of the improvement but the expected work in the location of the existing roadway is expected to have no impact.  Work will be monitored with this in mind.

Proponents of the RID see this as an opportunity to take a step in the right direction to resolve a major community problem in road maintenance, dust control and responsibility for collecting annual fees.  The opportunity to have the County participate in the improvement of NE 52nd Street is seen as a reasonable resolution to a problem presented over two decades ago.

I recommend that the Council approve this motion and ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Scott White Chief of Staff

Shelly Sutton, Policy Staff Director

Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division (RSD), DOT
